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June 22, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving an amendment to the Comprehensive Wastewater Plan (Plan) of the Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District (District).  Approval of sewer plans or amendments are required under K.C.C. 13.24 as a prerequisite to granting right-of-way franchises and construction permits, and for authorizing the extension of sewer service in rural areas of King County to public schools as authorized under the circumstances and conditions outlined in K.C.C. 13.24.090 and .134.  Those include a requirement that the sewer service be tightlined, and that the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) find that there are no feasible cost-effective alternatives to connecting to the sewer service system.  The enclosed amendment is solely for the purpose of including within the authorized sewer service area for the District the site for a 9th grade public school campus of the Issaquah School District on Issaquah-Fall City Road.
The Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District (District) has an existing comprehensive wastewater plan that was initially approved by King County on August 30, 1983 (Ordinance No. 6506).  That plan has subsequently been amended several times, with the last such amendment approved by King County on February 13, 1995 (Ordinance No. 11768).  The existing plan includes the school site within the District’s corporate boundaries, but not within the sewer service area because it is in the Rural Area.

In October, 2003, the District’s Board of Commissioners approved a new Draft Wastewater Comprehensive Plan (Draft Plan) for distribution and review.  Among its new provisions, the Draft Plan includes a proposed change in the District’s sewer service area boundaries to include the site on the Issaquah-Fall City Road chosen by the Issaquah School District for the new 9th grade campus.  The school site is adjacent to the existing sewer service area.  This school has been included in the School District’s Capital Facilities Plans since 2000.  It will initially serve approximately 950 students, and may expand to 1200 students.  The School District also expects to have approximately 75 staff at the school.
The District issued a Determination of Nonsignificance (DNS) for the October, 2003 Draft Plan on November 4, 2003, in accordance with the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA).  
Pursuant to K.C.C. 13.24, the UTRC reviewed the Draft Plan on February 11, 2004, and conditionally approved it, pending modifications to the Draft Plan in response to UTRC comments.  The UTRC comments included a request that the Draft Plan include more detail as to the location of potential sites for sewer service in areas designated as rural, and recognition of the need to have King County approval for such service.  
King County has not yet received the revised plan from the District.  The District is now revising and modifying the full Draft Plan to respond to comments and changes requested by the City of Sammamish, City of Issaquah, and Department of Ecology, as well as King County.  The District intends to submit the updated plan to King County and other agencies for review before adoption of the final plan by the District’s Board of Commissioners.  The current anticipated date for completion of these changes is late summer of this year.

It has come to the attention of the District and the Issaquah School District that the Draft Plan will not be adopted in time for the school to be connected to sewers by the start of the 2005/2006 school year.  Therefore, in order to meet the construction schedule of the Issaquah School District of the 9th grade campus, on June 6, 2005, the District’s Board of Commissioners adopted (in Resolution No. 3319) an amendment to its current comprehensive wastewater plan.  This amendment solely revises the District’s sewer service area to include service to the 9th grade campus, and is consistent with provisions included in the October, 2003 Draft Plan to extend sewer service to the site.
The school site is not appropriate or feasible for an on-site septic system.  The site is characterized by poor soils, perched water, and steep slopes.  The consultants to the School District have estimated that the drainfield for an on-site system to serve the anticipated 950-1200 students, and 75 staff, would need 3.3 acres of land.  Based on a review of information by the School District, Seattle-King County Public Health (SKCPH) identified several public heath factors that would severely limit the possible installation and safe operation of an on-site septic system, including (1) no room for a reserve drain field, (2) risk of drain field effluent seepage from steep slopes; (3) possible cross-connection of drain field effluent discharge underneath playfields with underground drainage systems, and (4) surge flows from school operations.  SKCPH concluded that approval of an on-site system by that agency was unlikely, and strongly recommended hook up to an available sewer system.

On April 20, 2005, the UTRC made the finding required under K.C.C. 13.24.090 and .134, that there was no cost-effective, feasible alternative to the sewer service.  That finding was based on the correspondence from the Seattle-King County Public Health Department provided by the School District, and contingent on receipt from the Issaquah School District of further technical information as to costs and feasibility of wastewater alternatives.
The School District provided the additional information to the UTRC in May.  The School District anticipates a total cost of $400,000 for sewer service (including both the development extension agreement and the actual construction costs) from Sammamish Plateau.  The estimated cost for a conventional on-site system would be approximately $6 million, but that alternative appears not to be feasible because of the above concerns expressed by SKCPH, and the unavailability of adequate land.  The estimated cost for a “high-tech” on-site system, requiring less land, would be $2-3 million, would require substantial ongoing operation and maintenance costs (which the sewer option would not require), and may not be approved by SKCPH.  Documentation of this information is included as attachments to the District’s amendment to the existing plan.

The Water and Sewer District has issued a certificate for sewer availability to the School District for the new school.  The sewer service line would enter the school site in the middle of the school property, and would not cross any other rural parcels.  The tightline status would be assured by the remoteness of the facility from any other rural properties.
The UTRC reviewed the additional information provided by the School District, and confirmed the finding under K.C.C. 13.24.090 and .134 at its meeting on May 26, 2005.  On June 8, 2005, the UTRC approved the amendment to the District’s Draft Plan.  If you have any questions, please contact Dave Monthie, Acting Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 206-296-3782.  
Thank you for your assistance in this matter.  I would appreciate your prompt review and concurrence with the proposed ordinance.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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  Anne Norris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Office of Management and Budget


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

Dave Monthie, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee

